
 

 

Oceanside Photographers Club  

Welcomes Visitors 

 

Visitors may attend two free meetings (either/or  

general meeting or education meeting) before  

deciding whether to join the club. Please check in at 

the membership desk as you enter. The annual dues 

are $48 for the first year (which includes a name tag) 

and $36 per year afterwards. Dues are prorated 

monthly for new members joining  

between June and April.  

Meeting  

Times 

 

OPC General Meetings are held the first  
Wednesday of the month from 7:00 to 9:00 
PM in the East Hall at the Qualicum Beach 
Civic Centre.  
 
OPC Education Meetings take place on the 
third Tuesday of the month at 7:00PM in the 
Windsor Room at the Qualicum Beach Civic 
Centre. Bring your camera and manual if  you 
would like help.  

The aim of the OPC is to promote learning, sharing  

and the enjoyment of photography in a convivial atmosphere. 
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THE SHUTTERBUG 

This newsletter is published monthly via  
posting to the club website. Back issues can 
also be accessed from the website.  
 

SUBMISSIONS 

The newsletter team welcomes  
suggestions, questions, ideas and photos 
that illustrate club activities.  
 
Sold an image? Exhibiting? Win a photo  
contest? Taking a photography related 
course? Been travelling and have a story 
and images to share? Other members 
would be interested in hearing about it. 
 

Please send material to the Newsletter 

Team at newsletter.opc@gmail.com 

 

CLUB MEETINGS 
Please remember to wear your name tag to 
club meetings and events.  

Lost your name tag? See Debra at the 
membership desk to order another, or  via 
membership.opc@gmail.com 
 

Due to allergies, asthma and other  
conditions, we request that you do not use 
any fragrance when attending club  
meetings.  

JOIN THE CLUB MANAGEMENT TEAM! 

We are looking for members to participate in the 

Oceanside Photographers Management Team.   

Currently we have  a vacancy for a  Social Director.  

Do consider  taking part in a team that strives to  

initiate club activities that are both educational and 

enjoyable!  
 
For more information, please speak with any of the 
management team at the general meeting or  
education meeting, or contact us at  
president.opc@gmail.com  
 
We would be more than happy to welcome and  
mentor you! 
 
 

AFFILIATIONS 

Oceanside Photography Club is a  
member of the Canadian Association of 
Photographic Arts 

For club executive contact information, upcoming 
general meetings, field trips, education meetings and 
assignments, please visit the OPC website.  

http://oceansidephotographers.ca/wp 
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CELEBRATION OF NATURE COMPETITION 2015 
By Jack Harynuk 

 

We placed 3rd overall!  Congratulations to Wayne Duke for receiving Best In Show and First in the 

Birds Category and ditto to Inge Riis McDonald for an Honourable Mention in the Mammals  

Category.  We had a total of 10 entries and only 8 could be entered.  So congratulations to Ken Ginther, 

Clifford Anderson, Gary White, Kathy Myroniuk, John Critchley and Jack Harynuk for their entries. 

 

After 4 years of entering almost as an afterthought, we did very well in the competition sponsored by 

the Lions Gate Camera Club.  Now, we need to prepare sooner and should give thought to any photos 

that we are taking this year and consider their possibility in the competition.   

 

There are 3 categories - Birds, Mammals and General (anything other than birds or mammals).  The 

major rules are that there should be no evidence of the hand of man and the image cannot have been in 

a previous competition. Extensive post processing of images encouraged. Weôll post the rules later this 

year when they are received.   However, keep track of those shots, share ideas on improving them with 

other members and be ready for the next competition. 

 

Finally, we will have a DVD with all 184 images sent to us before long.  It is set to music and in prior 

years has only run on a Windows computer.  If you would like to borrow it send a note to Jack Harynuk 

- technical.opc@gmail.com  
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STUMP A CHUMP! 

Welcome to our feature page in which you are invited to submit a óhow do Iô photography question that 

is óstumpingô you. Please submit your question to newsletter.opc@gmail.com by the 15th of each month 

and read the newsletter issue at the end of the same month for your answer! 

Question:  

How do I capture natural looking skies in my photographs? 

 

Answer:  
Most people tend to pay little or no attention to the sky portion of a photograph except those who are 

deliberately photographing landscapes and the like. So when The Chump received a question that was 

concerned with post processing and natural looking skies a sharp inrush of breath and accompanying 

gasp was heard. Could it be that The Chump was finally Stumped? Say it's not so!  Wahhh!  The Sky is 

Falling!! 

 

Of course the problem here is what is considered to be natural and what artificial. The sky is generally 

brighter than the land and as such will either drown out the land portion and cause an underexposed 

land area or, itself get overexposed if the exposure on the land portion is corrected. Let's look at the 

problem as viewed by the camera. If you use matrix (area) metering for your shooting the camera looks 

at your composition and then compares it with it's data base of some 30,000 scenes in order to  

determine how to best expose the frame. This creates an  average value that will attempt to preserve the 

highlights and allow the shadow detail to remain. If  on the other hand you are using spot metering, on 

your subjectôs face, or other focal point, then the comparison does not take place and the camera will 

assume you know what you are doing and will expose for the source under the spot. Under these  

circumstances the sky will be incorrectly exposed, either under or over, depending on the relative 

brightness of the point under the spot. So again we must ask ourselves whether we are comfortable 

with the camera making the decisions on the exposure or whether we should be doing our job and 

thinking it through. 

 

The best way to prevent the sky from looking artificial in these circumstances would be to frame the 

shot so as to minimize the amount of sky in the frame, or, even better, to exclude sky altogether unless 

it is an integral part of the shot. To this end, wedding photographers often use step ladders to achieve a 

high vantage point and to exclude the sky from their work, and professional photographers use  

background drop sheets with fake skies on them to get the results they are looking for, but this is for 

obvious reasons beyond the scope of most of us. Using Photoshop in a better sky is always an option  

for those comfortable using Photoshop or other layer-capable software. 

Oceanside Photographers          http://oceansidephotographers.ca/wp Page 4  

 

Vol.8  No.7                                           Shutterbug Newsletter                                      February 2016 

http://oceansidephotographers.ca/wp/


 

 

One solution to this conundrum is the use of a polarizing filter to create a vivid dramatic sky but there 

are a couple of caveats here. Polarizing filters and wide angle lenses do not play well together and you 

will get dark and light areas especially on a blue background sky if the lens is too wide. Consider that 

focal lengths up to about 50mm are too wide for the best effect and telephoto lenses provide much  

better effects due to their limited field of view. Also bear in mind that the angle of the shot to the sun 

will greatly influence the effect of the polarizing filter and that the filter's effect is greatest when pointed 

at 90 degrees to the sun and least when pointed either at or directly away from the sun. Also be aware 

that this type of filter does not, per se, make for a natural sky, but a more vivid and dramatic sky.  

 

I suppose the easiest way to get a natural looking sky is to expose for the sky itself and adjust for the 

rest of the picture in post processing. The graduated filter built into almost all software can accomplish 

a general lightening or darkening of the sky or indeed any other part of the frame to the taste of the 

photographer. There are many tools that can accomplish this in software.  

 

For those in the know, there is also the possibility of specific color filters on the lens. Although this is a 

dying art, the use of red, yellow or other color filters can greatly alter and enhance the look of your  

photograph. Filter use is often thought of as the purview of black and white photography but there are a 

few color filters that can be of significant use in colour photography. But this option is expensive as it 

involves purchasing the filter.  Consider also the use of graduated neutral density filters to darken an 

otherwise too bright sky, or beach, or snow scene. These filters can be duplicated in software. One must 

also consider the use of HDR techniques to achieve the desired effect. 

 

So far there has been a lot of rambling on but little concrete advice on achieving a "natural" sky. So here 

goes:- 

 

Try setting the exposure to a minus 1 ev (exposure value) and using the matrix metering system. This 

will, if all goes according to plan, produce a well balanced photo that is a little underexposed. Use of the 

graduated filter in Lightroom or Photoshop, or most other software will allow the darker areas to be 

lightened while the sky is maintained at the original observed value. Maintaining the original value and 

look is the best way to obtain a natural looking sky is it not? 

 
Cheers from óThe Chumpô 
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KEEPING IN TOUCH 
By Shelley Harynuk and Vivienne Bearder 

 

Shelleyôs Method 

When you travel it is so nice to be able to share your adventures with your friends and family back 

home. Some people like to send emails, others do blog posts via web pages and others, like myself,  

use MailChimp to create blog type emails. These are not the only options available. You can post on  

Facebook, send texts if you buy a plan for your phone or send emails where wifi is available. 

 

I have been very happy with using MailChimp. Everyone in the Oceanside Photographers is familiar 

with MailChimp whether you are aware of it or not. The Club Secretary sends out the weekly Chatter 

via MailChimp and your monthly Newsletter is announced using MailChimp. It is an email marketing 

service and is free for campaigns with up to 2,000 subscribers and allows for up to 12,000 emails per 

month. If you have more than that many people to share your travel tales with then you will have to 

consider a different style of communication. 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
MailChimp: Sending email newsletters with mailChimpðBeginnerôs turorial 
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=qgjJJf3xnMc 
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